Town of Westmoreland
Regular Monthly Meeting

March 12, 2012

The regular monthly meeting of the Westmoreland Town Board was called to order by Deputy Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor, at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Councilpersons Charles Hebbard and Hubert Pritchard.  Also present were Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young and County Legislator David Wood.  Supervisor Sydoriw and Councilperson David Husted were absent.

Deputy Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow anyone present to speak with the Board.

Richard Holmes, President of Pop Warner and Pop Warner Board members Doug Bupreau and Robert Hyuck asked to speak.  Mr. Holmes spoke of the Town’s past support of Pop Warner Football of $1,700.00 being cut this year to $850.00.  He stated that Pop Warner is starting this year in the red and asked that the Town add some funding to their support.  They will need additional monies as the school is cutting the J.V. program.  Pop Warner has Flag, Mighty Mites, B-Team and A-team.  Last year they had about 120 player/cheerleaders.  Sign-ups will be in April and May.  This Pop Warner organization has been in existence for forty (40) years.  They need $1,300.00 just to join the Tri-Valley League and their insurance is due in June every year.
Councilperson Hebbard would like to table this request until the next meeting.  Attorney Mattacola offered to make the copies of the registration forms for them free of charge.

There being no one else wishing to speak to the Board, Deputy Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular meeting.

County Legislator David Wood spoke of the closure of the Furnace Street Bridge.  The County has lost money this winter because of the lack of snow.  They plow state roads.  He was questioned about the consolidation of the Towns polling sites.  The Board of Elections has scheduled districts one (1 Lairdsville) and two (2 Westmoreland) to vote at the Town Hall.  Districts three (3 Lowell) and four (4 Hecla) will vote at the Westmoreland Fire House.  Councilperson Pritchard feels that moving Lowell’s polling site will discourage voters because of the distance to travel to vote.  Deputy Supervisor Eisnor thanked the County Legislator for his report.
County Legislator George Joseph arrived but seeing Mr. Wood was already here, left to attend the Whitestown Town Board meeting.

Deputy Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Highway Report. Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy stated that due to the lack of snow we have been refurbishing some of our equipment, e.g. the landscape trailer and truck 13.  Next we will be bringing in the broom tractor to get ready for sweeping the roads. We have been busy patching pot holes. If the weather continues to stay mild we will start road side brushing.

Highway Superintendent Eddy asked that the Highway Agreement be increased by $49,000.00.  Last month the Board deleted slurry seal for O’Brien Road.  Discussion was held on the purchase of the Western Star plow truck.  A resolution is needed tonight on a three (3) year lease, repayment to start in 2013.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested that the Board increase the down payment on the Plow Truck to $90,000.00
61 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard to take $60,000.00 from the O’Brien Road work and add to the $50,000.00 for the down payment.  The Town would pay $110,000.00 down and finance the lease for the truck for two (2) years.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded this motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Deputy Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Assessor’s Report.  Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported that the Exemptions are in. Warren is in the office from 9:00 am to Noon daily. The data collections for 2011 as well as the first two months of 2012 permits are done.  The assessments will be done this month or so. I will be going to Jefferson Community College March 29th. 

The Sole Assessor was thanked for his report and the Deputy Supervisor requested the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Terry Williamson was absent  from the meeting but submitted the following report;   Gary & I attended 4 hour storm water training at Farm & Home Center put on by Oneida County Soil & Water on February 14, 2012. We also attended 8 hour training at SUNY IT on February 29, 2012 put on by NYSBOC.  We investigated black mold, deer and squirrels in house complaint on Albrecht Rd. 
Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported in February we loaned out 1,224 items, registered three (3) new patrons, and purchased sixteen (16) new books for $235.49.  She was questioned by the Board regarding the Summer Reading Program.  Senior Library Clerk McFadden said she would not ask the previous director after last month’s directive from the Board.  Councilperson Pritchard told her to advertise at the Town Hall, place on the web-site and hire who she wants.  

62 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to authorize the Summer Reading Program to continue, which was seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Attorney’s Report, submitted by Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola states;

Hydraulic Fracturing – Researched Association of Town’s stance on Home Rule Amicus Brief Issue. 
Lowell Fire Dept. Property – Waiting for corporate documents from seller to omit certain title exceptions.

Codes Issues – Prepare file for 6195 State Rte 26.  Per Codes Dept., electric being transferred from burned out structure to new structure.  Waiting for additional information from Codes Dept.

Recycling Law – Local law sent for filing with NY State.

Outdoor Wood-burning Boilers – Review prior research for proposed law; Research changes to state laws and pending new pertinent legislation; Drafting proposed local law #2 of 2012.

Area Variance Application of Simon Abraham – Prepare file; Letter sent to applicant requesting new deed information.

Bankruptcy Question – Review recent Chapter 13 notice and contact filer’s attorney; Discover and refer to proper debtor.

Water District Assessments – Research applicability of water district special assessments on property within district which does not utilize the improvement and which property is also located within an agricultural district.
Attorney Mattacola stated the closing documents from Attorney Rappke’s office will be here shortly.

63 A motion advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to authorize the Supervisor to draft a check to the attorney, for closing on the Lowell Fire Department property, from the contingency fund.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Deputy Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Deputy Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Town Clerk’s report. 

The Town Clerk reported in February, the Town Clerk’s office sold eight (8) new dog licenses and renewed forty-eight (48) individual dog licenses for $375.00.  The State’s share was $80.00, to Ag and Markets for the Dog Population Control Program, and the Town’s commission was $295.00. Three (3) dog licenses were cancelled during the month.

On 02-03-2012, we sent out seventeen (17) late notices for dog licenses that were due January 31, 2012. Renewal notices, for sixty-five (65) dogs due in March, were sent out February 27, 2012. 

There were fifteen (15) handicapped permits issued or renewed during the month and issued sixteen (16) certified copies, totaling $160.00.

The Town Clerk hosted the Oneida County Town Clerk’s meeting on February 10th.  We had fifteen (15) Town Clerks’ attend.  Deputy Town Clerk Jody Burdick was awarded a $100.00 scholarship to attend this year’s Town Clerk’s Conference in Saratoga, April 22-25th. 

On February 15th   AARP was here and completed twenty-three (23) income tax returns for residents free of charge.

Communications Received:

1. Oneida County Health Department- letter regarding Health Department Food Permits.

2. Oneida County Youth Bureau- correspondence regarding State Aid for sports     recreation and library services.
3. First Niagara- proposal for Plow Truck lease.

4. New York State Department of Health- Spencer Settlement Water Quality Report.

5. NYS Office of Real Property Tax Service- Final Assessment Ratio for the Town of Westmoreland. 

6. FEMA- six (6) month extension of emergency work.
7. Oneida County Department of Public Works- notification of closing Furnace Street Bridge.

8. Mattacola Law Firm- correspondence regarding railroad bed assessment.

9. New York State Department of Health- Westmoreland Water Quality Report.

Checks Received:

1. County of Oneida

Snow and Ice Control

          $  92,757.50

2. Justice Court

February- Judge Ossont

  11,083.00

3. Time Warner Cable

Franchise Fee



    6,061.62

4. County of Oneida

Sales Tax Distribution
-4th quarter
304,738.74

5. Stanwix Heights VFD.
        Fuel



       107.80

6. Clark Mills Fire District
        Fuel



       636.56

7. Westmoreland Fire District        Fuel



       758.89

8. COVAC


        Fuel



    2,341.58

9. Westmoreland School
        Fuel



  13,542.50

10. Justice Court

January- Judge Bowers
              12,291.00

11. E-Z Riders


        Fuel



         87.43
There were no comments from Councilperson Hebbard.  Councilperson Pritchard asked about the Stop & Road problem.

Sole Assessor Szarek stated that he can merge the tax identification numbers, but the Zoning Board wants both of these properties to be placed on one deed.

64 A motion to ask the Planning Board to look into a subdivision law and flag lot restrictions was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
65 A motion to accept the Procurement Policy for 2012 was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Deputy Supervisor declared the motion carried.

66 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to authorize the Attorney to submit the Resolution of Amicus Curiae Municipal Home Rule Law.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Deputy Supervisor stated that the Town Park is scheduled to open on March 26, 2012.  Vandalism at the Park has resulted in damage to all the outlets in the Pavilion.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that he will donate a large rock, if the Town can transport said rock to the Park, to prevent vehicles from driving around the locked gates.
The request for an increase in funding by Pop Warner was tabled.  Councilperson Pritchard said to stay with the original budget. 
67 A motion to appoint Warren Howlett to the Board of Assessment Review for a term of October 1, 2011 through September 30, 2016 was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Deputy Supervisor declared the motion carried.
68 A motion to approve and place on file the reports of the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Officer, was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
69 A motion to approve and place on file the minutes of February 12, 2012 was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Deputy Supervisor declared the motion carried.

70 A motion to approve and order paid the General Fund; vouchers 89 through 106 which totaled $32,844.54; was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

71 A motion to approve and order paid the Highway Fund; claims 37 through 60 which total $42,022.62; was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

72 A motion to approve and order paid the Water Department claims as follows;

Tindall Corners

claim number #2
which totals 
$5,766.16

Westmoreland Water 
claims #12- #15 
which total
$1,184.66

was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Deputy Supervisor Eisnor stated that the next regular Board meeting will be April 9, 2012 at 6:30 P.M.

73 A motion to adjourn this meeting was advanced by Deputy Supervisor Eisnor and seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Deputy Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned the meeting at 8:14 P.M.

Deputy Supervisor Eisnor reminded the Board members that the B.A.R. Training will be held here, Westmoreland Town Hall, on April 26, 2012.
Respectfully submitted,

Beverly J. Merriman

Town Clerk
